General Statement by FIAN International

1st session of the OEWG for the elaboration of a UN declaration on the rights of peasants and other people working in rural areas

17 of July 2013

Madame Chair,

FIAN International is an organization working for the defense and promotion of the right to adequate food. FIAN has been documenting human rights violations of rural communities worldwide for more than 25 years.

Our longstanding experience in the documentation of human rights violations and support to rural communities in defending their rights has led us to support this important process. From this experience, we can not only say that peasants’ rights are human rights, but also underline that the problems faced by peasants and other people living in rural areas are genuine human rights issues and not merely economic or political conflicts. For instance, in the great majority of cases, hunger and malnutrition, that disproportionately affects, the rural population are results of massive and systematic violations of the right to food as well as of several violations of other civil, political, economic, social and cultural rights. This includes their exclusion from decision making processes at different levels, which subjects them to criminalization and violence.

The study of the Advisory Committee on the advancement of the rights of peasants and other people working in rural areas that was adopted by the Human Rights Council clearly identifies the main causes of the discrimination and vulnerability of peasants. These causes of discrimination constitute at the same time some of the most common patterns of human rights violations affecting peasants. The findings of this study echo what we encounter in our daily work; and were also confirmed during the panels over the last two days. In this context, we particularly welcome the participation/interventions by representatives of peasants, fisherfolk and pastoralist communities who have reiterated their call for increased protection in this and other fora.

FIAN is convinced that the protection of the human rights of peasants and other people living in rural areas needs to be strengthened at international level due to the increasing discrimination against the rural population. There is a widespread lack of understanding how existing instruments are to be interpreted and applied to the specific situation of rural groups. A UN Declaration on the rights of peasants and other people living in rural areas would fill these gaps in international human rights law and would complement existing standards. Such a declaration and the process that leads towards it, will also increase the visibility and the recognition of national and international actors for the rights of these groups.

The draft declaration of the Advisory Committee, which was annexed to its study expresses the aspirations of the rights holders and is therefore a good basis to start discussions. Additional inputs in this process could contribute to enrich and improve this draft. Reality on the ground and the testimonies we have heard hear clearly show that there is an urgent need to take strong action in order to address the precarious human rights situation of many rural communities. We therefore call upon all delegations to contribute to this important debate in a constructive spirit.

Thank you.

